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PO Box 848

530 Hwy 20 South, Hines OR 97738

Phone: 541-573-5010  admin@harneyswcd.net 
Present at meeting:  Board Chair (BC) Jeff Hussey, Vice Chair (VC) Scott Franklin, Board Director (BD) Ryan Peila; District Manager (DM)Jason Kesling, Rangeland Planner (RP) Danielle Reynolds, Admin Assistant (AA) Barbara Pearson
Guest:  Auditor Rob Gaslin

Attending remotely:  BD Susan Doverspike, SONEC Biologist Carlton Strough; Guest Bonnie Rasmussen from ODA


Absent:  Secretary/Treasurer Carol Dunten (ill), Ken Bentz
BC Hussey called the meeting to order at 3:33 pm
Agenda #1:  Approve meeting agenda

DM Kesling requested to add agenda item #8a, which was the 2020-2021 audit and asked to move discussion and action to the beginning of the meeting to accommodate the guest.  There were no other additions.  VC Franklin moved and BD Peila seconded approval of the agenda with addition.  All present were in favor, motion approved. (attached voter tally sheet)
Agenda #8a:  Audit presentation and approval

Rob Gaslin, presented the audit and said he plans to continue to attend the annual meeting.  The audit looked great this year, and said the district experienced a good transition from former District Manager Shannon Brubaker to DM Kesling.  He discussed the items presented to the board, the two letters and audit report.  The first letter is a communication sent to those charged with governance.  The letter’s first bullet point reflected his opinion on our responsibilities.  Another letter referred to the planned audit, indicating Mr. Gaslin was an independent worker and eligible to conduct the audit.  Mr. Gaslin said there were not too many significant issues or difficulties in doing the audit.  He said he spent two days in the field (at the HSWCD office).  There was a $126 payroll issue that was discovered and corrected.  The District will draft a letter to present to the state, regarding the error as last year. He has requested a letter lining out management’s responsibilities, indicating there were no consultations with other accountants, and no significant findings. He praised the board for  providing excellent policies.  There was still an uncorrected issue that needed to be dealt with, and he can assist in the coming year to correct it and there will be a remediation letter created and presented as required. 
Regarding the audit, page two:  good report.  Pages four and five regarding  management discussion analysis is important—comparing last to this year.  A significant change was unearned revenue, which was higher than previous year.  This is grant money received by the district when work had not yet been performed.  The district is not able to apply for funds until work completed--this account is down and he commended the district.  This is a significant improvement.  DM Kesling has reclassified many grants and found some funds had been allocated to wrong account, and corrected.

Page seven indicates the district absorbed the county’s weed management program.  Mr. Gaslin has reported this as part of the district, but said in future it may need to be broken away as a different.  
Mr. Gaslin continued presenting the audit and explaining differences, which are reflected in the report.  He said he didn’t add a budget this year because is not in format to comply with Oregon Budget law, which could be confusing.  If the district wants the budget to be in a complying format it needs to be in parameters for future audits.  This isn’t necessary since the district is not subject to Oregon Budget law.   He discussed compliant vs. noncompliant budgets and options for district.  

VC Franklin asked Mr. Gaslin if he audited other districts and was told yes.  He said other districts do not do a budget, but HSWD could do whatever it wants since there is no requirement.  DM Kesling said a budget is created for all grants already.  He recommended creating an admin budget for the board to review, since one is not created.  The board has more control over what is done with the budget for admin compare to the grants and the board could decide what admin budget is spent on.  Ten percent of grant projects are allocated to Administration.  BC Hussey said, “The water is muddy enough already.  I can’t speak for rest of the board but the simpler the better.”
Bidding and purchasing were discussed. Mr. Gaslin recommended the district go by State guidelines.  All in all he was very positive with the audit, “I think you’re doing great.”  This is the first time in the three years he has conducted an audit for HSWCD that a “profit” is shown (which is properly allocating costs to resources).  The internal controls in place may cause extra work but is worth it.  
He further offered to assist in bank reconciliation reading:  deposit in transit that is three months old, is an error and could create further issues.  
DM Kesling suggested that the board have on record, solidify, that it won’t  subject itself to Oregon budget law.  There were a few clarifying questions.  BD Doverspike then made the formal motion to accepting the audit as it; VC Franklin seconded.  All eligible to vote approved, and the motion carried. (attached voter tally sheet)
Another motion was made with wording assistance by Rob Gaslin, to continue to construct management budgets but not subject yourself (HSWCD) to Oregon budget law.  VC Franklin made this motion, seconded by BD Peila.  All eligible to vote approved.  Motion carried. (attached voter tally sheet) Gaslin assured district it was not subject to Oregon budget law.  He then then left the meeting at 4:04 pm with the board’s thanks and wishing him safe travel home.
A correction letter discussed in the audit will need to be approved by board, so it will be on the agenda for next meeting. 
Agenda item #2:  Financials

DM Kesling presented the financial report and provided a report on the availed money for projects, which he updates monthly.  He said he and AA Pearson  review this quarterly. The district will apply for two grants on November 1st, for the  Baker Corral and Drewsey Juniper Sage Steppe, more potential funds coming in. 
The administrative budget is currently at $90K, $73K of this is allocated, mostly for DM salary.  Another report shows grants billed for in this quarter.  $84K applied for this quarter.  
VC Franklin moved to approve monthly financials for September; BD Peila seconded.  All eligible to vote approved.  Motion carried. (attached voter tally sheet)
Agenda item #3:  September board meeting minutes
There were no additions or corrections.  BD Doverspike moved and BD Peila seconded.  All eligible to vote were in favor and the motion carried. (attached voter tally sheet)
Agenda item #4:  Local Rules 
This item was presented at last meeting but tabled due to concerns on accountability, which the DM addressed in C3,first paragraph.  DM proposed that with grants $50K or less staff would score and award; with grants up to $100K, the DM, staff (particularly the project manager) and one to two board members would review and award.  For grants over $100K, the bidding process would remain as the district has been doing.  The new local rules would drop the number of projects for bid presented to the board to only 2 to 3 per year.  
BD Peila requested for simplification purposes, to narrow the rules to two categories--one for under $100K and the other for above.  DM Kesling suggested one board member be appointed for contact on projects BD Peila also requested wording if the board member is uncomfortable with to bring the project go the full board.  DM Kesling said the conflict-of-interest section of the local rules probably addresses this. 

There was discussion about the wording and dollar limits to grants. It was determined to reword the local rules to reflect two categories, one being up $99,999.00 and the other for grants $100K and up.
BD Doverspike moved and VC Franklin seconded to approval of proposed local rules upon the discussed additions and subtractions.  All eligible to vote approved.  Motion carried. (attached voter tally sheet)
Agenda item #5: Employee handbook review and comments

DM Kesling presented the updated proposed employee handbook and reviewed corrections (meeting minutes).  Carlton Strough was commended for his suggestion of a two-week timeframe for employees to respond to board updates.  
There was consider discussion of the revision regarding health insurance.  DM Kesling said that the current handbook indicates if an employee already had dental insurance he or she could opt out of the district’s dental insurance and the district would then write a check to the employee for what the district would otherwise pay to the dental insurance carrier.  While this has been in the handbook the district has not been following it.  He wanted to follow it and extend this as well to health insurance.  Currently the district pays up to $1200 per employee.  If the employee’s choice for other insurance is higher the employee would make up the difference.   BD Doverspike said she was in favor considering there has been problems finding employees.  VC Franklin was in favor providing it doesn’t cause premiums to increase for the district.  

BD Peila felt the district needed to see what other districts were doing.  He was concerned this could be a district expense and complicate matters.  VC Franklin said the funds are paid to the employee or the insurance company and would not cost the district more.  DM Kesling said the district has the funds but regardless, the district not followed its own policy in funding the premium amount to employees covered otherwise.
After further discussion VC Franklin moved to approve the employee handbook with the proposed revisions and major changes.  BD Peila seconded.  All eligible to vote approved.  Motion carried. (attached voter tally sheet)
Agenda item #6:  Upcoming meetings  
The issue of November and December board meeting normally scheduled would conflict with upcoming holidays was brought up.  DM Kesling made four recommendations for the board (included in the meeting materials).  VC Franklin recommended to reschedule both.  If a meeting is to be canceled, make it in March, which is calving season. After discussing the options VC Franklin moved to reschedule November and December meetings to Tuesday, November 23, 2021 and Thursday, December 16, 2021.  BD Peila seconded and the motion carried. (attached voter tally sheet) BC Hussey said he would not be in Pendleton during November 23rd but would attempt to participate.  

Agenda item #7: OACD board ballot
DM Kesling explained the ballot (copy included in meeting materials).  He said only one person running for the position in each area, but OACD wanted districts to vote.  DM Kesling said he would vote following the board guidance.  VC Franklin moved the district vote for those listed on the ballot; BD Peila seconded.  All eligible to vote approved.  Motion carried. (attached voter tally sheet)
Agenda item #8:  BLM Litigation

BC Hussey said he didn’t wish to provide an update until S/T Dunten is present.  She is unable to attend meetings currently due to illness.  Discussion tabled for next meeting.  

Agenda item #9:  Employee Holiday Time off gift.

This item was not voted on as it was now part of the employee handbook and was already approved.

Agenda item #10:  Public Comments.

No public was present to request to speak but BD Peila asked about the public comment time on the agenda.  He wondered if it should be earlier in the meeting. Others felt the comment time was appropriate as the public might want to comment about the meeting issues that had already taken place.

DM Kesling publicly comment about a concern on the district’s liability insurance.  BC Hussey elaborated as there is a nearby landowner where a death of a contracted laborer happened on land near his and the landowner is currently being sued.  He felt it may deter people from doing work for the district.  Should the district require the landowner to carry insurance.  
DM Kesling explained the district’s current requirements for contractors to carry $1M insurance and bond.  Danielle Reynolds read from an upcoming contract which required contractors to carry $2M insurance.  
Agenda item #11: future agenda items
The BLM litigation.  DM Kesling will also contact S/T Dunten.
VC Franklin moved and BD Peila seconded a motion to adjourn.  BD Doverspike had already left the meeting and thus a quorum was not present, but the meeting  ended at 5:25 pm.
Respectfully submitted,

Barbara Pearson, Admin Assist

	
	
	

	District Representative

	
	Date


2 | 2021 10 28 HSWCD Regular Business Meeting

